International Journal of Current Advanced Research

ISSN: O: 2319-6475, ISSN: P: 2319-6505, Impact Factor: SJIF: 5.995 Available Online at www.journalijcar.org Volume 6; Issue 12; December 2017; Page No. 8038-8047 DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.24327/ijcar.2017.8047.1277



THE KHALISTAN MOVEMENT AND HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATIONS IN PUNJAB

Koyel Basu*

Jangipur College, Post Box: Jangipur, Murshidabad-742213, West Bengal

ARTICLE INFO	A B S T R A C T

Article History:

Received 15th September, 2017 Received in revised form 25th October, 2017 Accepted 23rd November, 2017 Published online 28th December, 2017

Key words:

Khalistan, human rights violations, political violence, state repression, indeterminacy, dissent.

The Punjab crisis was not a simple law and order problem. It was a political problem with social and economic roots. The defence of human rights is absolutely critical to the furthering of the economic interests of people within and through the democratic process. The prolonged armed conflict affected the political culture of Punjab that acquired an antihuman rights predisposition. The articulation of diverse political aspirations in the state often met with reluctant accommodation or outright suppression. The enduring nature of Punjab politics helps us to understand how human rights can not only be shaped by economic and political interests but also how they can profoundly influence those interests as well. Its endurance has been in the alliances as well as confrontation between regional and central forces. The political process in the state has been a battle-ground against centralization of power in the hands of a single party.

Copyright©2017 Koyel Basu. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

INTRODUCTION

This study assumes that Indian democracy is strong but its record of human rights protection is weak. The trajectory of violence and uncertainty is so deeply embedded in memory of people that it refused to leave them resulting in an intense sense of disguiet which can be a nightmare in memory. The military assault on Sri Darbar Sahib, the Golden Temple complex in Amritsar (Punjab), by the Indian Army during Operation Bluestar, was executed in June 1984 has been one such critical event that propelled memories of violence and disquiet. Indian government represented the military act as the only possible response to militant violence and as an endeavour to 'flush out' militants, and confront the demands for a separate state of Khalistan. It was said that the land of the imagined nation of Khalistan was being drained by a rapacious State. From the Indian government's point of view, the claim to Khalistan was interpreted as an illegitimate political document of an unlawful nation.

This paper analysed and concluded that the Khalistan movement was a typified militant movement and the trial of bloodshed that followed left a permanent scar on the history of the country. There has certainly been no let up in the political polarization of the state of Punjab; but Punjab came out of the Khalistan movement.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study has heavily depended on books as primary source for this research.

Corresponding author:* **Koyel Basu Jangipur College, Post Box: Jangipur, Murshidabad-742213, West Bengal Besides that, newspapers, magazines, internet has provided secondary references as far as data collection is concerned. The study has used the standard historical analytical method of political analysis, along with the appropriate use of limited surveys. The paper has dealt with explanations of broad historical trends based on a cluster of qualitative variables. It has desisted from subjecting the hypotheses to quantitative or formal, empirical tests.

RESULTS

Punjab had been insufficiently committed to the discourse of human rights since expression of political discussion is liable to be met by draconian measures antithetical to prescribed human rights standards. In other words, this study had shown that most human rights violations occur in the hands of the state; the more draconian the state becomes the more violent are the repercussions. The state is the principal though not exclusive agent of human rights violation.

DISCUSSION

While the Akalis were busy infighting, the influence of Sikh extremist and separatist groups grew steadily in Sikh politics. If one analyses the trends in Punjab politics during this time i.e. in 1980s one clearly understands that the politics of Punjab has been broadly shaped by the conflict between various class factions of the ruling elite. The basic thrust of this politics during the 1980 decade was: (a) appeasement of the extremist sections (b) making democratic methods of interest articulation ineffective and rendering moderate politics irrelevant. (c) Negotiating with various political groups for sharing political power without addressing the real issues and (d) undermining the names of competitive politics by dismissing popularly elected governments and not holding elections. It helped the

Congress establish its bona fides with the Akali support base. Besides during the 1980s there were three trends within the Shiromani Akali Dal. (a) To stress on the state autonomy. (b) To demand the self-determination; and (c) to raise the slogan for Khalistan.

In June 1980, a group of students met at the Golden Temple and proclaimed the formation of an independent Sikh republic. The republic had a name Khalistan and a president a Sikh politician based in London named Jagjit Singh Chauhan. Primarily it was Sikh émigré's who were behind this move; the pronouncement was made simultaneously in the United Kingdom, the United States, Canada and France.

The government in Delhi was not unduly worried by these elements at the fringe. Its attention was focused on the Akalis who out of power had chosen the path of confrontation. Their new leader, Sant Harcharan Singh Longowal, lodged himself in the Golden Temple from where he would announce street protests on a variety of them such as the handing over of Chandigarh or the greater allocation of canal water Bhindranwale was operating from another part of the temple. He had acquired a group of devoted gun-toting followers who acted as his acolytes and bodyguards and on occasion, as willing and unpaid killers.

Through the early 1980s, the politics of agitation co-existed uneasily with the politics of assassination. In April 1980, the Nirankari leader Baba Gurcharan Singh was shot dead in New Delhi. It was widely believed that Bhindranwale was behind the killing but no action was taken. Then in September 1981 came the murder of Lala Jagat Narain, an influential editor who had polemicized vigorously against Sikh extremism. This time a warrant went out for the preacher's arrest. The police went to pick him up from a Gurdwara in Haryana, but by the time they arrived Bhindranwale had returned to the safety of his own seminary in the Punjab. The Chief Minister, Darbara Singh was all for purring him there, but he was dissuaded by the Union home minister, Zail Singh, who was worried about the political fall-out that might result Bhindranwale then sent word that he was willing to turn himself in, but at a time of his choosing, and only so long as the arresting officers were Sikhs wearing beards.

Amazingly, the Punjab government agreed to their humiliating terms. Two weeks after the murder the preacher gave himself up to the seminary even as a crowd of supporters chanted slogans and threw stones at the police. At several other places in the state his followers attacked state property, provoking the police to fire on them. According to one report, a dozen people died in the violence surrounding Bhindrawale's arrest. Three weeks later he was released for lack of evidence. Two chroniclers of the Punjab agitation write that 'Bhindranwale's release was the turning point in his career. He was now seen as a hero who had challenged and defeated the Indian government.' Another says that with the drama of his arrest 'Bhindranwale had transformed himself from a murder suspect [into] a new political force.' Thus the moderate factions, who do not favour agitation methods and oppose separatist demands, were side lived and lost importance in the 1980s. The moderate factions, who do not favour agitation methods

¹ The verdicts, respectively, of Mark Tully and Satish Jacob, *Amritsar: Mrs Gandhi's Last Battle*, London : Pan Books, 1985, p. 71 and Chand Joshi, *Bhindranwale: Myth and Reality*, Delhi : Vikas Publishing House, 1984, p. 90.

and oppose separatist demands, were sidelined and lost importance in the 1980s,.

Sikh extremists responded to Bhindranwale's arrest in a quick and forceful manner. In the first events of their kind, a good train was derailed by an act of sabotage in Punjab, there were a series of bomb blasts and shoot-outs throughout the state, and an Indian Airlines plane was hijacked by Dal Khalsa artists. For its part, the Akali Dal threatened to launch a civil disobedience campaign if the government did not unconditionally release Bhindrawale and accept its other demands by mid-October of 1981. Bhindrawale was indeed released from police custody to the surprise of many. One source described the spectacle of Bhindranwale's arrest and the subsequent release as being "the most effective personality buildup Punjab has seen in recent times. In one stroke, SantJarnail Singh Bhindranwale became a household name."² As a result of this meteoric rise, Bhindranwale also became an effective ally in helping mobilize Sikhs against the Congress (I) central government. For the Congress (I), Bhindranwale became an even more valuable tool in trying to divide the Akali Dal's Sikh support base in Punjab.

Within a period of four weeks, the Akali Dal had launched its morcha against the central government, 22 Sikhs had been killed by the police, Punjab's major Hindu leader had been assassinated, several acts of sabotage and political violence had been committed, and the moderate Akali Dal had aligned itself with the quickly rising militant leader, SantJarnail Singh Bhindranwale. *India Today* described the quickly developing situation in Punjab as "No one is sure of the exact moment when the smouldering saga of the Sikhs took a turn for the worse, but for over a month now the battle being waged in Punjab has been both bloody and bitter."³ It appeared that only a political settlement between the Akali Dal and Mrs. Gandhi's central government could prevent further escalation of this emerging "crisis" and more bloodshed in Punjab.

Throughout 1982, there were many rounds of negotiations between the Centre and the Akalis. In January 1983, the Akali legislators in the state assembly resigned. The challenge of Bhindrawale was forcing them to become more extreme. The Akalis were now prone to comparing Congress rule to the bad old days of the Mughals. They began organizing martyrdom squads to fight the new tormentors of the Sikhs. All these incidents were a fall-out of the failure to hammer-out a comprehensive solution between the Akalis as well as the Congress Party. Both parties wanted the return of "normalcy" to Punjab but neither was willing to potentially give up a portion of their party's support base in the state to do so. The Tribune described this predicament by writing, "In view of all this, the Government and the Akalis seem to be set on a collision course in spite of their desires to the contrary."⁴ One 22nd April 1983, a high-ranking Sikh policeman, A.S. Atwal was killed as he left the Golden Temple after prayers. Atwal's murder further demoralized the Punjab Police, itself overwhelmingly composed of Sikhs. A spate of bank robberies followed. Sections of the Hindu minority began fleeing the state. Centuries of peaceable relations between Hindus and Sikhs were collapsing under the strain. In fact, Bhindranwale's

² Sreekant Khandekar, "Punjab: A Closing of Ranks", *India Today*, 15 October, 1981, p. 44

³ Sunil Sethi and Prabhu Chawla, "Punjab: Tinderbox of Religion and Politics", *India Today*, 31stOctober 1981, p. 32.

⁴ Tribune Bureau, "Rajiv-Akali (L) Secret Talks," *The Tribune*, 1 November 1981, p. 1

men began a campaign of selectively assassinating police officers suspected of torturing Sikhs in the summer of 1982. This bloody and brutal "mini-war" between Bhindranwale's followers and the Punjab police, which involved an escalating cycle of killing and counter killings, would continue unmitigated for the next several years.

In interviews, Bhindranwale described the Sikhs as a 'Separate qualm', a word that is sometimes taken to mean 'community' but which can just as easily be translated as 'nation'. He had not asked for Khalistan, he said, but were it offered to him he would not refuse. The prime minister of India he mocked as a 'Panditain', daughter of a Brahmin, a remark redolent with the contempt that the Jat Sikh has for those who work with their minds rather than their hands. To his followers, Bhindranwale could be as blunt as possible. 'If the Hindus come in search of you', he told them once, 'smash their heads with television antennas."5 He reminded them of the heroic history of the Sikhs when the Mughals had tried to destroy the Gurus 'our fathers had fought them with forty Sikhs against 1, 00,000 assailants.'6 They could do the same now with their new oppressors. There was also a contemporary model at hand that of Israel. If the few Jews there could keep the more numerous Arabs at bay, said Bhindranwale, then the Sikh could and must do the same with the Hindus.⁷

Sikh extremists reached its nadiron 6th October 1983. On this day, inspected Sikh extremists hijacked a bus in the Kapurthala district in Punjab, signed out Hindu passengers, and shot six of them dead. The abandoned bus was later found in Amritsar near the Golden Temple complex. This overtly communal killing shocked and angered the nation, and jilted the central government into action. Mrs. Gandhi reacted by immediately sacking Darbara Singh's government, declaring Punjab to be a disturbed area", and imposing direct President's Rule over the state. More than 4000 suspected Sikh extremist and their sympathizers were also rounded up in security operations throughout Punjab. Mrs. Gandhi had finally acted in an aggressive manner against Sikh extremists, calculating that the indiscriminate killing of Hindus in Punjab would cost her valuable political support in Hindu-majority states in north India if she failed to do so. The Akalis strongly condemned this "massacre" but also expressed concern about the government's security operations in Punjab, characterizing them as being "brutality on the Sikhs" and comparing them with the actions of the Mughals. They suspected foul play in the "massacre." Bhindranwale also condemned this killing.

The President's rule could not control political violence. The number of incidents of violence kept increasing after the imposing of President's rule in the state. There were more incidents of bank robberies, theft of weapons, cutting the telegraph wires, burning of the railway stations, attacks on policemen, bomb explosions, murder of Nirankaris, killing of public officials, and attack on the ministers. There was also the breaking of idols, damage to temples, sacrilege of Gurudwaras, firing on Hindu shopkeepers, killing of cigarette sellers, firing on Jagrata and Ram Lila crowds, and indiscriminate firing on

⁵ Paul Wallace, 'Religious and Secular Politics in Punjab: The Sikh Dilemma in Competing Political Systems', in Paul Wallace and Surendra Chopra, *Political Dynamics of Punjab*, Amritsar : Guru Nanak Dev University, 1988, pp. 1-2

people. There was also mob violence in Haryana.⁸ Sant Bhindranwale, began to operate from the Golden Temple complex, and instigated violence and advocated the killing of Hindus. In the last weeks of 1983 Bhindranwale took up residence in Akal Takht that the great Gurus issued their hukumnamas, edicts that all Sikhs were obliged to follow and honour.That Bhindranwale chose now to move into the Akal Takht, and that no one had the courage to stop him, were acts steeped in the most dangerously profound symbolism.

Punjab appeared to be at a communal boiling point in the spring of 1984. The Punjab crisis lingered and escalated as a result of these continuing "patterns of political leadership." Yet, the relationship between the Akalis and "the extremists" and between the Akali Dal and Mrs. Gandhi's Congress (I) government, transformed in a fundamental way during the course of this period. Regarding the former, the Akali Dal and Bhindranwale had been in a tenuous but largely mutuallysymbiotic relationship since the beginning of the DharamYudhMorcha. But, by the spring of 1984, Bhindranwale had usurped the Akalis' traditional positions as the premier source of Sikh leadership in Punjab, thus turning the Akalis (both "moderates" and "radicals" alike) against him. Not only did the Akalis become antithetical to Bhindranwale, but Mrs. Gandhi also began to perceive the need to act aggressively against "the extremists" to avoid losing precious Hindu support in north India.

For these reasons, Mrs. Gandhi ordered the Indian Army to raid the Golden Temple complex in June 1984 in operation Bluestar. The army was ordered to move into the Golden Temple. The whole Punjab was completely scaled off from the rest of the country by the Indian army. The troops equipped with tanks and heavy amour surrounded the Golden Temple curfew was imposed throughout Punjab. The Akal Takhat, the seat of temporal authority of the Sikhs was completely destroyed. Nearly 200 army personnel and 400 militants including Jarnail Singh Bhindranwale lost their lives. The military operation injured badly the religious sentiments and self-respect of the Sikhs and led to far-reaching consequences. The operation was "successful" in eliminating Bhindranwale, but it also embittered and alienated Sikhs throughout India. Mrs. Gandhiand the Akalis had solved one problem -Bhindranwale - but they had also potentially created another one - the basis for a separatist ethno-nationalist insurgency in Punjab. The military action at Golden Temple could not eliminate militancy in Punjab. Rather, it added fuel to the fire. Militants started making the demand for Khalistan more forcefully than ever before. Martial law was imposed, thousands of Sikhs died, thousands were arrested, and civil liberties of the state were by and large suspended.⁹ As a result active armed resistance against the Indian state began for the first time in Sikh-Centre relations. On 31st October 1984, Indira Gandhi was assassinated by two Punjabi Sikh guards from her own security force presumably in retaliation for the attack on the Golden Temple.

This unleashed an orgy of indiscriminate Events were moving towards a tragic collision. On 1st November, 1984, reports

⁶ Ibid. ⁷ Ibid.

⁸ Bhupinder Singh Punjab Politics: Retrospect and Prospect, New Delhi: Readworthy Publications Pvt Ltd, 2010p. 63. Also see, J.S Grewal, The Sikhs of the Punjab, and New Delhi: Cambridge University Press, 1994, pp. 203-204.

⁹ Jugdeep S Chima, "The Punjab Crisis: Government Centralization and Akali-Centre Relations," *Asian Survey*, Vol. 34, No 10, 1994, p.854.

started emerging of large-scale killings of Sikhs and the burning of their gurdwaras and business net only in Delhi but in many other towns of north India. In Delhi and its neighbourhood it was believed that 4000 - 5000 Sikhs were killed. Out of them, 5 - 10 percent was burnt alive. 50 - 60000people (Sikhs) ... had been rendered homeless and subjected to unspeakable humiliation and torture:¹⁰ The operation Bluestar was first of its kind, in which seven divisions of the army were deployed and all three wings of the armed forces the army the navy and the air force - were brought in to suppress an internal rebellion. As many as 13 tanks were used in the attack. Estimates of persons killed vary from 493, according to the government of India white paper, to over 8000, according to another estimate. The most reliable is an estimate by Khuswant Singh, who writes that 'in the cross-fire upwards of 5000 people, a majority of them pilgrims, including women and children lost their lives'11

Mrs. Gandhi's assassinations sparked a massive Hindu backlash against Sikhs throughout India. In many cities, especially in Delhi, the civil administration simply broke down partially due to the police's apathy. The deployment of the Army was delayed for four days, rising suspicious that the highest levels of the congress (I) government deliberately refrained from ending the progress in order to teach the Sikhs "a lesson". While anti-Sikh violence raged in the rest of North India, Punjab remained relatively calm as over 80000 military and paramilitary troops sealed the state and barred any traffic from either entering or learning.¹² In fact, a "surface calm" prevailed in Punjab after operation Bluestar. Indian Express described the atmosphere as follows -

'A deep anguish pervades in the country side. People say they have been humiliated but at the same time express their helplessness. They simply do not know how to react. For the time being they have come to terms with the situation. Every villager this reporter talked to ... expressed strong views ... [they] do not know whom to look to¹³ It was easy to play political blame gamein such a situation especially to hold the then Prime Minister Mrs. Indira Gandhi responsible for the tragic operation Bluestar that unfolded in Punjab. But without such convoluted thinking one might wonder whether any Prime Minister would opt to willfully continue with a situation which reveals her complete impotence as the Punjab situation did for so long. The tough stand prospered by the Centre meant not only steadfastness in the face of Akali demands but alsopositive action to deal with lawlessness.¹⁴ The Government of India's "White paper on the Punjab Agitation": (1984) observes:

"The terrorists escalated their violence. With each passing day the situation worsened. The subversive activities of groups inside the Golden Temple Complex had assumed menacing proportions in the context of India's security environment. The influence of external forces, with deep-rooted interest in the disintegration of India, was becoming evident. The

Government was convinced that this challenge to the security, unity and integrity of the country would not be met by the normal law and order agencies at the disposal of the state."¹⁵

At a time when a paradigm shift was taking place in the rest of the country, which Indian political scientists described as a move from 'politics of ideology' to 'politics of representation'; Punjab was experiencing a very different trajectory. The rise of Khalistani movement was a rather unexpected the development. Khalistan was perhaps never a part of the popular imagination of the Sikhs living in Punjab but acquired a different magnitude primarily because of the manner in which it was 'handled' that led to complete depoliticisation of the social life and the institutions of governance.

There had never been any doubts about the nationalist credentials of the Sikhs. Not surprisingly therefore, the rise of a secessionist movement in the state was a puzzle for many. From political economy to modernization theory, to psychoanalysis, the academia applied virtually every available framework and perspective for understanding and explaining the 'crisis.' Tough militancy declined after a period of time and local politicians began to come out in support of peace initiatives, the implications of the crisis were far too many for the Sikh community and for the staff of Punjab too. The age-old Hindu-Sikh unity was put on test in this troubled period. According to available estimates, more than 25000 people, a large majority of whom were Sikhs, had lost their lives in Puniab and elsewhere in India. in the violence linked to the 'crisis'. Impact was mostly felt on the state economy and there were changes in the social life of the people. More importantly, it quite fundamentally transformed the popular image of Punjab. From a state known for its economic vibrancy and progress, Punjab began to the seen as a 'crisis ridden' region with serious problems of law and order and political unrest.

Politically also this prolonged phase of violence was quite negative for the state. Almost every political formation lost credibility with the common people of Punjab was scared of even talking about politics. The prevailing mood was expressed in the words of Dipankar Gupta, "Punjab today represents a picture of hard to believe placidity."¹⁶ This silence did not mean indifference to politics. Common Sikhs were angry with the then dominant political formation, the Congress Party. This anger was directly reflected in the electoral politics during the period. The events that occurred and electoral politics were intrinsically and intimately related and influenced each other. These developments made democratic institutions and processes irrelevant. It was only around the late 1990s that the political process limped back to normal. Interestingly, though 'the crises' virtually paralyzed all normal political activity and security forces were given all kinds of special powers to enable them to suppress militancy in a border state of the country, electoral politics was not completely suspended in the state despite the prevalence of these special conditions.

The first major initiative to restore peace and revive electoral politics in the Punjab was taken up in 1985 when Rajiv Gandhi, India's new prime minister, revived the dialogue

¹⁰ Amrik Singh, ed., *Punjab in Indian Politics*, Delhi : Ajanta publications, 1985, p. 321

¹¹ Pritam Singh, 'The Political Economy of the Cycles of Violence and Non-Violence in the Sikh Struggle for Identity and Political Power: implications for Indian Federalism', Third World Quarterly, Vol. 28, No.3, 2007, p. 561. ¹² Jugdeep S. Chima, Jugdeep S.Chima, The Sikh Separatist Insurgency in India:

Political Leadership and Ethno nationalist Movements, New Delhi: Sage, 2010, pp. 108-109. ¹³ "Surface calm in Punjab," Indian *Express*, 15th June, 1984.

¹⁴ Surinder S. Jodhka, 'Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab', Economic and Political Weekly, Vol. 40, Issue No. 10, Jan 15, 2005, pp. 225-226

¹⁵ C.P. Bhambhri, *Political process in India. 1947 – 1991*, New Delhi : Vikas Publishing House, 1991, p. 45

Surinder S Jodhka, 'Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab', Economic and Political Weekly, Vol. 40, Issue No. 10, Jan 15, 2005, pp. 225-226

process with the 'Moderate' Akalis and eventually signed an accord with them in July 1985. This agreement is popularly known as Punjab Accord or Rajib-Longowal Accord. According to this accord, Chandigarh was to be transferred to Punjab on or before January 26, 1986.

An autonomous commission was to be appointed to settle the territorial claims of Punjab and Haryana. The final territorial exchange between Punjab and Haryana was to take place on January 26, 1986 and a tribunal, presided over by a Justice of the Supreme Court, was to make an allocation of river water between Punjab, Haryana and Rajasthan. The Anandpur Sahib Resolution, which demanded restructuring of the Centre-state relationship, was referred to the Sarkaria Commission. On July 26, 1985, RajibLongwal Treaty was approved by an overwhelming majority of more than 250 Akali delegates and the district party leaders. The agreement resulted in the termination of the Akali agitation.

Actually, Rajiv Gandhi who succeeded as prime minister, moved firmly, bringing an end to the anti-Sikh riots. Rajiv's perceptions of the Akali politics and the Punjab crisis were different from his mother. He appeared to make a clear distinction between the approach of the moderate Akali politicians and the Sikh extremists and the secessionists. In more than 50 years of their history, Akalis had never used terrorist method to achieve their political goal. Thus, Sikh terrorism was a new phenomenon and it was necessary to separate it from Akali politics. The basic strategy of Rajiv Gandhi was to isolate the extremist and to bring the moderate Akali leadership to the negotiation table. However, the signing of this accord turned out to be premature. The militants assassinated Sant Longowal on August 20, 1985, its signatory from Punjab. This incident raised doubts in some quarters about the wisdom of holding elections. (both Lok Sabha and Assembly) scheduled to be held on 22nd September, 1985. The government ultimately decided and all parties in the state accepted to confront the challenging situation squarely and salvage from it a democratic existence.

The elections were held in 1985 and it surprisingly witnessed quite an enthusiastic participation. An estimated 66.5% of the total eligible voter turned-up for voting, a ratter impressive turnout even for normal times. And this was despite the call for boycott given by the radical factions of Akalis and the All India Sikh students Federation (AISSF). The moderate faction of Akalis won in these elections with a massive majority. In the 117 member state assembly, they were victorious in as many as 73 seats. The enthusiasm of the voters, particularly from the villages, surprised even the cynics amongst observers. It confirmed that the people of Punjab wanted to live in peace and they were in favour of the restoration of the democratic process. The Congress suffered an overall loss of 7.29% of voters in 1985. It was for the first time in the history of the Akali Dal that it formed a government in Punjab without having to align with any other party.

Surjit Singh Barnala was sworn in as the Chief Minister of Punjab on September 29, 1985. The Akali government under him had to face many challenges. Especially, the Central government was not very helpful. It developed cold feet towards the Barnala government. None of the major clauses of the Punjab Accord were implemented. In the meantime Haryana assembly elections were declared. Rajiv Gandhi had been lending an ear to Bhajanlal, Chief Minister of Haryana, and come to the conclusion that if he gives Chandigarh to Punjab then he would lose the Hindu votes in Haryana elections. So to appease the Haryana electorate, the Central government, dismissed Barnala government in May 1987 on the pretext that he was unable to put down the terrorism in his state, and President's Rule was imposed in Punjab. The assembly was formally dissolved in March 1988.¹⁷The treatment meted out to the moderate Akali leader, Surjit Singh Barnala, by the Central government and the nonimplementation of the Rajiv-longowal Accord had a direct impact on the internal politics of the Akalis and the Sikh communality. The moderates lost out to the radicals. When elections were held to the Lok Sabha in 1989, it was the radical faction of Akalis which gained the upper hand. Moderate Akali groups could not get a single seat this time round. Military continued to grow, until the early 1990s. Even the top police officer, KPS Gill acknowledged the failure of the security forces in containing militancy. "The years 1990 and 1991 unambiguously belonged to the terrorists." he admitted.18

Between 1989 and 1992, the insurgency movement by the Sikh militants campaigning for Khalistan, a separate Sikh state was at its peak and threatened the security forces and sidelined the moderates in the Akali Dal, the mainstream Sikh political party. President's rule lasted until February 1992, having set up a 'quasi-militarized situation with a de-facto police raj'.¹⁹ A series of special laws, not only suspended the political process in the state, but empowered the security forces to take measures to contain disorder and insurgency. The state was mixed in a terrible state of virtual civil war conditions.

In the meanwhile, there was also a regime change in New Delhi. The Congress Party lost the 1989 parliamentary elections and V.P Singh of the Janata Dal became the prime minister. V.P. Singh's "National Front" was the first non-congress government in power in the Centre since the Janata government of 1977. He visited the Golden Temple and promised to renew the dialogue and political process. V.P. Singh did not offer any immediate political solutions, but his visit demonstrated, at least symbolically, an apparent change in the attitude of the Central government toward the "Punjab problem" by taking it away from a policy of confrontation.

Though V.P. Singh's government did not last long, his successor, Chandra Sekhar reaffirmed the promise made by Singh, while also trying to stay firm on violence. During his brief tenure as Prime Minister, Chandra Sekhar first sent the army to contain militant violence and opened a dialogue with the radical Sikh leadership. When the radical Sikh leadership hesitated, he made a direct approach to smaller militant groups. These talks resulted in a secret deal in which Chandra Sekhar sought to restore the democratic process by holding the Lok Sabha and State elections in Punjab just after the 10th General elections in May-June 1991. However, when general elections were held for the Lok Sabha in the country in 1991, Punjab was not found suitable for revival of the democratic process. Interestingly, different factions of the Akalis were in

 ¹⁷ Sumandeep Kaur Pumia, *Electoral Politics in Punjab: Emerging Trends and Changing Patterns (1966-2009)*, New Delhi : Mohit Publications, 2009pp. 66-67.
¹⁸ Surinder S Jodhka, 'Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab',

¹⁰ Surinder S Jodhka, 'Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab', *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 40, Issue No. 10, Jan 15, 2005, p. 226. ¹⁹ Gurharpal Singh, *Communism in Punjab: a study of the movement up to 1967*, New

¹⁹ Gurharpal Singh, Communism in Punjab: a study of the movement up to 1967, New Delhi :Ajanta Publications, 1994, p. 411. Cited in Subrata K Mitra, The Puzzle of India's Governance: Culture, Context and Comparative Theory, New York : Routledge, 2006, p. 95

the fray. These groups set up candidates for these elections. But the congress (I) anticipating defeat boycotted these elections and also several militant organizations opposed it. In the meantime Rajiv Gandhi was assassinated. Towards the end of the campaign the level of violence escalated dramatically. Barely 36 hours before the polls, had the Election commission decided to postpone the holding of elections in Punjab.²⁰ It was strongly felt that there was no wisdom in cancellation of the Punjab poll. It was unjust ably called off at the last minute, simply because the non-Congress victory was otherwise certain.²¹ A couple of months after the Congress formed its government at the Centre under the leadership of PV Narasimha Rao, it decided to hold elections in Punjab though militancy was not yet defeated. Rao reappointed KPS Gill as the head of the Punjab Police who had a previous record of successful action against militants, terrorists and militant groups and gangs in Punjab under the National Front Government. However, militancy continued to grow until the early 1990s. Even the top police officer KPS Gill acknowledged the failure of the security forces in containing militancy. "The years 1990 and 1991 unambiguously belonged to the terrorists", he admitted.²² However elections to the state assembly and to the Parliament were finally held in Punjab in February 1992 under the shadow of guns. These elections were not normal elections. They, one the one hand were referendum on two different modes of politics - the democratic mode and the terrorist mode. Although, nominally, the contest was between candidates of different parties, but the real adversaries in the tray were Indian democracy on one side and terrorism on the other side.²³

The army was deployed to help civil administration to conduct elections peacefully. However, the political climate had deteriorated significantly by then. Moderate Akalis saw their marginalization in Punjab politics as being a direct result of the policies of the Congress governments at the Centre. When the congress government at the Centre decided in favour of holding elections, the Akali showed no enthusiasm. Along with different groups of militants they too gave a call for boycott. While justifying the Akali decision of the boycott, Prakash Singh Badal stated that: "We are for total boycott and exposure of the center's mechanizations against Punjab."²⁴

The situation was such that it drew politics in the direction of indeterminacy. The extraordinariness of the elections themselves, held as they were amidst violence and the call for a boycott, shaped the rhetoric and the electoral strategy of political parties. The first major bone of contention between the two main parties: the Akali Dal and the Congress was whether the elections should be held at all. Polling was held under strong security. However, the boycott call by the Akalis was also very effective. A little less than 24% of all the registered voters turned up for voting on the day of the polling. Overwhelming majority of Sikh voters refrained from voting. Congress had virtually no opposition, except from the

BahujanSamaj Party which attracted substantial number of voters. Congress candidates won from as many as 87 of the 117 assembly seats. The party formed a government under the leadership of Beant Singh as Chief Minister.

The installation of an elected government had far reaching implications for the state's politics during the 1990s. Firstly, the low electoral turn out cast a damper on the legitimacy of the new government. It was more a vote for rejection than election. Secondly, there was a legitimacy deficit for the Congress which made the restor²⁵ation of normalcy and returns of peace to the state its main concern. The only problem is that it defined restoration of 'normalcy and peace' strictly in political terms; the agenda had no place for the social or economic reconstruction of the state. Both the demands of the Anandpur Sahib Resolution and the promised economic package for the state remained unfulfilled and undelivered.²⁶ In the post 1992 election scenario the issue of peace was to dominate state politics for many years to come as the Akalis were trying to put their own house in order. They had to regain the political ground that had been appropriated by the militants in the 1980s in order to compete with the Congress. The Akali Dal (Badal) aligned with the Bahujan Samaj Party. It also aligned with the Bharatiya Janata Party which had far reaching consequences.²⁷ The dynamics of the state politics of Punjab which manifests in the electoral mobilization in the state has been characterized by the continuation of alliances and coalition politics since the 1960s, 1990s also witnessed the same trend along with it there was the 'grandaunt' discarding of radical stances by political parties all over the state'. This has been evident in the form of the manifestoes of Akali Dal and its ally BJP to maintain peace, brotherhood, communal harmony, socio-economic welfare, all round development and profitable, sustainable and agriculture through diversification'.²⁸ All parties made the right kind of noises in terms of development but it was clear that politics and policy alike were concerned with peace defined narrowly as the elimination of militancy. The de-escalation of Sikh militancy in Punjab was surely the order of the day. India Today described the emerging situation as follows - 'The venders of terror (the militants) have cleared pack up. The guns are there but they belong to the police."25

In February 1993, Punjab police Chief KPS Gill had confidently announced that militancy had been crushed in Punjab. Through the year, the police had killed 794 suspect militants, arrested 970 and 379 voluntarily surrendered. The most telling figure demonstrating the decline of insurgency was the relatively small number of people killed by "the militants" in 1993: only 24 civilians and 23 Security force personnel. In contrast, the comparative figures for 1992 had been 1,266 and 252.³⁰ However, in the troubled political condition of Punjab, the proper support that was gained by Beant Singh's Congress (I) government was quickly eroding

²⁰ Surinder S. Jodhaka, 'Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab', *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 40, Issue No. 10, Jan 15, 2005, p. 226

²¹ Sumandeep Kaur Pumia, *Electoral Politics in Punjab: Emerging Trends and Changing Patterns (1966-2009)*, New Delhi : Mohit Publications, 2009, p. 67,

 ²² Surinder S. Jodhka, Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab', *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 40, Issue No. 10, Jan 15, 2005, p.226.
²³ Sumandeep Kaur Punia, *Electoral Politics in Punjab: Emerging Trends and Changing*

Patterns (1966-2009), New Delhi : Mohit Publications, 2009, p. 61
²⁴ Lakhwinder Singh Sidhu, Gurpreet Singh Brar and Sumandeep Kaur Punia, eds., Politics in Punjab 1966-2008, Chandigarh : Unistar Books Pvt Ltd, 2009, p. 339.

²⁵ Neera Chandhoke and Praveen Priyadashi, 'Electoral Politics in Post-Conflict States'. The Case of Punjab', p.12. Source: https://aceproject.org/eroen/regions/asia/IN/chandhoke.pdf ²⁶ Ibid.

²⁷ Surinder S. Jodhka, Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab', *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 40, Issue No. 10, Jan 15, 2005, p. 227.

²⁸ Ashutosh Kumar, 'Electoral Politics in Punjab: The Study of Akali Dal', *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 39, No. 14-15, April 3-10, 2004, p. 1519

²⁹ Kanwar Sandhu, "Punjab: Normal Life at Last." *India Today*, 28 February 1993, p. 40 ³⁰ Ibid., pp. 240-241.

for several reasons. Firstly, the crowning achievement of Beant Singh's government-- the apparent "crushing" of Sikh militancy – was quickly fading into the background as other, mostly economic, issues were becoming more salient in Punjab's political discourse. Secondly, corruptionhad become so rampant in Beant Singh's government that many cabinet ministers were either being investigated for misdeeds or were actually facing criminal charges. Thirdly, Beant Singh was losing his unchallenged control over Punjab's Congress (I) party as new, younger leaders were quickly emerging to the forefront of the organization. Lastly, in an increasingly postmilitancy Punjab, the Punjab Police had failed to revert back to more "normal" modes of operation.³¹

Along with the militants, many innocent persons were killed. It was reported in 1992 that police excesses and high-handedness continued unabated with the implicit approval of the Centre. The security forces were given a 'free hand' to curb the militancy in the state. The lure of awards induced the security personnel to take the chance of killing the innocent persons in the name of 'terrorists'. In a number of cases the relatives of militants were tortured to death. Under the command of 'super cop' K.P.S. Gill, the police resorted to unprecedented illegalities and atrocities. The United States government described the Punjab police practice of faked encounter killings in 1993, "In the typical scenario, police take into custody a suspected militant or militant supporter without filing an arrest report. If the detainee dies during interrogation or is executed, officials deny he was ever in custody and claim he died during an armed encounterwith police or security forces. Alternatively, police may claim to have been ambushed by militants while escorting a suspect. Although the detainee invariably dies in "crossfire," police casualties in these incidents are rare.³² Fake police encounters were frequently reported. The bodies of thousands were cremated by the police declaring those as unclaimed.33 There were major violations of human rights in the state in the name of curbing the Sikh militancy. The fight against the militants became a fight against all political opponents and, often, same methods were used indiscriminately against all. Instead of adopting any political approach to solve the Punjab situation the Central government resorted to crush any opposition in the state with ruthless use and abuse, retaliation against their opponents and the allies of the Indian state was no less brutal.³⁴

The entire effort of the administration during Governor's rule was directed towards crushing the Sikh insurgency; little thought was given to rejuvenate the democratic political process in the state. Development of the industrial and service sector suffered a setback and the realization of the Punjab economy was further strengthened. The government of India eventually succeeded in crushing Sikh militancy, but paying a very heavy human cost. The majority of Punjabi Sikhs who died in the battle between the Indian security forces and Sikh guerrilla organizations were young men in the prime of their

productive life span. The range, intensity and the scale of human rights violations were unprecedented in Punjab's postindependence history.35

Despite such violence, the people of Punjab, over the years returned to electoral politics and began to take part in the democratic process of a country with immense enthusiasm. The Lok Sabha elections held in 1996 were first 'normal' elections after a long period of turmoil. These elections are very significant as these represented the psyche of people. The important aspect of the 1996 Lok Sabha elections was that the people and the political parties of all shades enthusiastically participated in the elections for the first time after the end of militancy in the state. The fear of violence had practically gone and the people of Punjab fearlessly used their right to vote. Around 62.25 percent of the people voted this time as against 23.69 percent in 1992 elections. The main reason for the massive turnout was the people's assertion of their faith in the democratic mode for the redressng their grievances and also due to the return of competitive politics in Punjab after twelve vears.36

In the following year when elections to the state assembly were held, 'peace' continued to be the core issue. The 1997 assembly elections were held in normal conditions, which were far removed from the hype, the contestation, the fear and the apathy that had marked the 1992 elections. Recognizing the changing political scene at the national level, and the growing significance of BJP, the Badal Akali Dal did everything possible to consolidate its alliance with the state unit of the BJP. It nearby abandoned its policies of regional identity and spoke a very different language. The alliance worked well for the Akalis. A whopping 68.7 percent of the registered voters turned up for voting of the total 117 assembly seats, Akali Dal (Badal's) candidates won as many as 75 seats and its partner BJP won another 18.37 The Congress party was routed with its worst electoral result ever. The Congress was in disarray because of the absence of the Chief Minister Beant Singh (who was assassinated in 1995) but also because the party found itself completely out of sync in a situation in which its most important achievement - that of containing militancy was not an election issue any longer.³⁸

The post 1997 period in Punjab politics has been characterized by the revival of the democratic process in the state after the political wilderness of the eighties. Punjab was back to normal, secular and development oriented issues as Panthic, emotional and identity related agendas were no more dominant in the electoral politics of the state.³⁹ Nearly two decades after its brush with 'terrorism', democracy made a robust return in the state and proved the validity of elections. Both major political parties made overall development as their poll plank. For the people, the real issue was 'bread and butter' and 'good quality of life.' Political parties get their eyes on the poor people and took poverty as an important issue.

³¹ Jugdeep S. Chima, The Sikh Separatist Insurgency in India: Political Leadership and Ethno nationalist Movements, New Delhi: Sage, 2010, p. 242.

Human Rights Watch and Ensaaf report titled 'Protecting the Killers: A Policy of Impunity in Punjab, India, Vol. 19, No 14(c), October 2007, p.16 . Source: www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/india1007webwcover.pdf ³³ Ibid, pp. 16-18

³⁴ Pritam Singh, 'The Political Economy of the Cycles of Violence and Non-Violence in the Sikh Struggle for Identity and Political Power: implications for Indian Federalism', Third World Quarterly, Vol. 28, No.3, 2007, p. 565.

³⁵ Pritam Singh, Economy, Culture and Human Rights: Turbulence in Punjab, India and Beyond, Haryana : Three Essays Collective, 2011., pp. 138-139.

Sumandeep Kaur Punia, Electoral Politics in Punjab: Emerging Trends and Changing Patterns (1966-2009), New Delhi : Mohit Publications, 2009, p. 120.
³⁷ Surinder S Jodhka, 'Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab',

Economic and Political Weekly, Vol. 40, Issue No. 10, Jan 15, 2005, p. 22. NeeraChandhoke and Praveen Priyadarshi, 'Electoral Politics in Post-Conflict States'.

en/regions/asia/IN/chandhoke.pdf, p. 12. ³⁹ Sumandeep Kaur Puret Source: https://aceproject.org/ero-

⁹ Sumandeep Kaur Purnia, Electoral Politics in Punjab: Emerging Trends and Changing Patterns (1966-2009), New Delhi : Mohit Publications, 2009, p. 71

To be more specific, the post 1997 Assembly elections have shown a distinct shift of focus form religio-political to politico-economic policies veering around the issues of performance, development and government. As the memories of operation Bluestar and anti-Sikh riots seem to have faded, and a new generation of the youth who have grown up in the post-militancy peaceful Punjab, have become voters, the secular criteria, such as governance and economic policies have taken precedence over the identity politics drawing upon the community and regional aspirations. Punjab politics has moved from emotional and identity-related issues of development, education, unemployment, welfare of Dalits and other poor sections of the society and so on. Both the Congress and the Akali Dal, the major political actors of Punjab politics, had focused on these issues in their manifestos and their advertisement campaigns in post-1997 elections.⁴⁰

On the eve of the 1998 parliamentary elections, different factions had called a truce. However, due to factionalism and infighting, the Congress party suffered a debacle. On the other hand, the Akali-BJP alliance was a win-win situation for the Akalis. This alliance went beyond mere electoral strategy. An era of cooperative federalism started. Since the anti-Congress wave persisted for a while, the Akali-BJP alliance did well once again.⁴¹ It was not a straight fight in Punjab between the Akali-BJP alliance and the Congress in the Lok Sabha elections of 1999. This time it was not smooth sailing for Akali Dal. They could retain only three seats. The Congress gave a severe blow to the ruling Akali-BJP coalition by wresting eight of the 13 seats. The rout of Akali-BJP at the hands of Congress showed the disenchantment of people with the ruling combine. The distinguished feature of the 1999 Lok Sabha elections in Punjab was the re-emergence of Congress in the electoral politics of the state. Factors that helped the Congress were the anti-incumbency wave, split in Akali support base leading to the break up of the party, and polarization of weaker sections who were disillusioned from the state government. Another major factor that helped the Congress was polarization of the rural Dalit vote in its favour. The Congress had been able to win its traditional support base of dalits that had weaned away by the Bahujan Samaj Party in the past.⁴² Governance became the love theme of most party manifestoes by 2000. Actually, by the turn of the 21st century, the crisis in agriculture and the state economy had accentuated so much that the manifestoes could ill afford to ignore this discomforting fact. Whatever were the pledges and promises made by the major parties, they were clearly inadequate because they failed to address the root map was offered by either of the parties for reviving the Punjab economy, all that was offered was sops. As a tribune editorial tellingly commented "with so much of shining staff on offer, who has the time to think about issues like the decline in agriculture, lack of industrial growth and deficiencies in primary sectors? Bread in not essential where butter is being doled out."⁴³ During the 2002 Assembly election, an aggressive advertisement campaign was launched by the Congress against the Chief Minister Prakash Singh Badal and his son, accusing them of corruption and bartering away the interest of Punjab. The Akali Dal hit back with its own set of equally aggressive advertisement campaign against

the Congress leaders. The Congress had come to power in 2002 on the plank of 'freedom from corruption and freedom from bankruptcy'.

By 2004 the politics of hatred, vendetta and revenge returned to state politics through the fierce rivalry between Captain Amarinder Singh and Prakash Singh Badal. Apart from the unprecedented bouts of mudslinging allegations and counter allegations, the 2007 assembly election campaign became quite personalized with both the parties indulging in personal vilification through surrogate advertisements. Unfolding event in Punjab turns our attention to yet another feature of Punjab politics that emerged with the passage of time in the politics of populism. The rhetoric of populist promises was the order of the day. The contestants had given a short shrift to the real issues and dished out oratorical add-ons. By 2004 the provincial political class began to feel sufficiently confident about its political identity and was no longer bothered about its democratic credentials. It could once again take on a confrontationist position vis-à-vis the central government as long as it meant defending the interests of the common people of Punjab.44

It is precisely this political journey of Punjab which is so interesting. This journey, full of patterns of resilience, found an unprecedented move in the political history of the state when the legislative assembly of Punjab in its meeting of July 11, 2004 decided to annul the agreement that the state of Punjab had signed with the states of Haryana and Rajasthan in 1981 on distribution of river waters between the three states. The Termination Agreement Bill was passed unanimously by the house and was sent to the Punjab governor for his approval the same evening, who apparently signed it without any hesitation or consulting the union government.

This termination of the water-sharing agreement brought to the fore the axis of regionalist politics. Apart from reflecting the changing realities and discourses of politics in Punjab, this return to the region under the leadership of the Congress Party could also have some far-reaching implication for the political identity of the Congress in the state. From now on its politics will perhaps be determined more by local issues, representing and reflecting regional aspirations than has been the case so far.⁴⁵

Concluding Observations

Human rights, in theory, are universal in character. However, precisely because of the many divisions that exist in society and which are the sources of many politics, human rights are always vulnerable to misuse for partisan and sectarian ends. The vulnerability of human rights to sectarian abuses arises because as Nino argues, 'human rights are instruments created by human beings' and many human beings 'use their fellow humans as just another resource, either for their own benefit or to realize peculiar visions of the absolute good.' The practice of using men and women as 'instruments' has all the more dangerous consequences 'if, as often happens, it is carried out by the powerful, by those who have access to weapons or other

⁴⁰ Ibid, p. 141

⁴¹ Ibid., pp. 140-141

⁴² Ibid., p. 128

⁴³ The Tribune, January 28, 2012

⁴⁴ Surinder S. Jodhka, 'Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab', *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 40, Issue No. 10, Jan 15, 2005, p. 224

⁴⁵ Ibid., p. 230.

means of subjecting other people to their will on a large scale.⁴⁶

The source of violations of human rights in Punjab lies in its manifold complexities of a conflict-ridden society. The articulation of human rights becomes an extremely challenging and tangled enterprise in a society with a long history of sectarian divisions. Punjab has witnessed a political cycle of violent and peaceful conflict between the state and its opponents. This chapter has focused on three periods, as described below, of violent conflict between the state and the forces opposed to the state. In the intermediate periods between these, the conflict between the state and the anti-state forces remained non-violent in character. These periods were –

- 1. The period of the Lal Communist party-led armed guerrilla movement from the late 1940s to the early 1950s.
- 2. The period of the Maoist Naxalite movement from the late 1960s to the mid-1970s and
- 3. The period of the Sikh militant movement from 1978 onwards.

The period of the Maoist Naxalite movement i.e. from the late 1960s to the mid-1970s – there was large scale and brutal violation of human rights. During this period, Akali-led coalition was in power. The mostnotable form of violation of human rights was the resort to what came to be called 'encounter deaths' of Naxalite activists. Most of these 'encounter deaths' were actually deaths in police custody. The Naxalities were also subjected to various types of torture – some of them extremely brutal – such as breaking of the legs by hammering them with bricks and stones, inserting pins into the fingernails, releasing rats and lizards into the victims,' trousers, tying them behind jeeps and dragging them along miles. In Sangrur district, the limbs of some Naxalite activists were crushed in a sugarcane crusher.

During the period of the Sikh militant movement from 1978 onwards, the most violent confrontation between the Sikh militantsand the Indian state took place during and after the Indian army's attack known as Operation Blue Star on the Golden Temple in Amritsar on 3rd June 1984.During the Khalistan period, various armed opposition Sikh groups killed member of the security forces, kidnapped family members of security personnel and rich persons, attacked many Hindus and killed anyone they could kill who was politically opposed to them. So in order to defend India's territorial integrity, and to restore law and order, the security forces, according to this perspective, had to be powerful enough to crush any violent challenge to the authority of the central state. The anti-statist understanding of human rights needs to take this into account. This is because more often than not human rights become a tool to discredit the state machinery. However, the period of armed conflict not only saw the death of many innocent persons at the hands of both the militants and the state security forces, but the legitimate democratic space of the political opposition was usurped in this process.

The Punjab crisis was not a simple law and order problem. It was a political problem with social and economic roots. The defense of human rights is absolutely critical to the furthering of the economic interests of people within and through the democratic process. The prolonged armed conflict affected the political culture of Punjab that acquired an anti-human rights predisposition. The articulation of diverse political aspirations in the state often met with reluctant accommodation or outright suppression. The enduring nature of Punjab politics helps us to understand how human rights can not only be shaped by economic and political interests but also how they can profoundly influence those interests as well. Its endurance has been in the alliances as well as confrontation between regional and central forces. The political process in the state has been a battle-ground against centralization of power in the hands of a single party.

This article finds that Punjab has experienced various ups and downs in its political history and human rights violations have been a major factor in shaping its politics where democratic forces have been equally important. Punjab has witnessed political violence under special circumstances. Its history in between these periods has been largely tranquil with few political killings and human rights abuses. It is an interesting contrast to West Bengal where human rights violations took place even in normal circumstances and not only in violent period of agitations. Punjab's interests have resided mostly not in political autonomy but in greater financial powers so that the state could marshal its share of the national kitty to accelerate its development. Political economy has been the driver of many of its political trends. When politics has not degenerated into violent conflicts, rather than getting bogged down by partisan politics, Punjab has often found political consensus around issues of economic development, no matter how short-lived it has been. Since the end of the Khalistani militancy, Punjab has been largely in sync with the Indian federal structure. Its record of human rights has been comparatively better as political differences over distributional issues have been more manageable than in many other states of West Bengal. While it is cavalier to think that militant politics would never re-emerge in Punjab, the state's capacity to absorb political stress and endure democratic means in the period since the extirpation of political militancy has been strong enough.⁴⁷ While political differences have taken lives in the state, its record has been far better in upholding basic rights compared to both Assam and West Bengal.

The legitimacy of the actor is vital to the game of democracy. In Punjab, the Khalistanis became terrorists and were ultimately rejected by the people. Their initial success came from fighting legitimate state atrocities. However, over time they degenerated into a corrupt, rapacious, and criminal mass, making it easier for the state to eliminate them. The state succeeded as they had no place to retreat or hide. They had lost their legitimacy entirely. The conflict that shook Punjab in the 1980s revealed the politics of militancy. The Khalistan movement was a typified militant movement and the trial of bloodshed that followed left a permanent scar on the history of the country.

Punjab is an example of a region that has witnessed armed opposition and state counter-insurgency often resulting in widespread rights abuses including torture, killing and hostage taking acts. In Punjab the police and security forces have arrested thousands of people on the slightest suspicious of links with terrorist groups since armed Sikh opposition groups

⁴⁶ Pritam Singh, *Economy, Culture and Human Rights: Turbulence in Punjab, India and Beyond*, Haryana: Three Essays Collective, 2011, p.170.

⁴⁷ Virginia Van Dyke, 'The Khalistan Movement in Punjab: India and the Post-Militancy Era Structural Change and New Political compulsions', *Asian Survey*, Vol. 49, No. 6, November/December 2009, p. 997.

emerged in the state. Prisoners were detained for months without trial and torture was widespread. State laws and procedures have been made to conform to vested interests, even while many of these instruments were derogatory to citizen's rights and privileges.

There has certainly been no let up in the political polarization of the state of Punjab; but Punjab came out of the Khalistan movement. Punjab's democratic functioning has become more regular and incidents of political violence have decreased steadily.

Acknowledgement

This article is a part of my doctoral dissertation titled "Human Rights and State Politics in India: Case Studies of West Bengal, Punjab and Assam(1970-2000)" undertaken under the supervision of Dr Shibashis Chatterjee, Professor, Department of International Relations, Jadavpur University, Kolkata, India. Without his proper guidance and steadfast efforts to help me this paper would not have seen the light of the day. I am immensely grateful to him for his support and valuable guidance, quick response to my queries and immediate resolving of doubts.

References

- 1. Bhambhri C.P., 1991, Political *process in India*. 1947 1991, New Delhi: Vikas Publishing House.
- Chandhoke, Neera and Praveen Priyadashi, 'Electoral Politics in Post-Conflict States'. The Case of Punjab', p.12. Source: https://aceproject.org/eroen/regions/asia/IN/chandhoke.pdf
- 3. Chima, Jugdeep S, 1994. "The Punjab Crisis: Government Centralization and Akali-Centre Relations," *Asian Survey*, 34(10), p.854.
- 4. Chima, Jugdeep S., 2010. The Sikh Separatist Insurgency in India: Political Leadership and Ethno nationalist Movements, New Delhi: Sage.
- Dyke, Virginia Van, 2009. 'The Khalistan Movement in Punjab: India and the Post-Militancy Era Structural Change and New Political compulsions', *Asian Survey*, Vol. 49(6), p. 997.
- 6. Grewal, J.S, 1994. *The Sikhs of the Punjab*, New Delhi : Cambridge University Press,
- 7. Jodhka Surinder S., 2005. 'Return of the Region: Identities and Electoral politics in Punjab', *Economic and Political Weekly*, 40,(10), pp. 225-226
- 8. Mark Tully and Satish Jacob, *Amritsar: Mrs Gandhi's Last Battle*, London: Pan Books, 1985.

- 9. Chand, Joshi, 1984. Bhindranwale: *Myth and Reality*, Delhi: Vikas Publishing House.
- 10. Khandekar, Sreekant 1981, "Punjab: A Closing of Ranks", *India Today*, 15 October.
- Kumar, Ashutosh, 2004. 'Electoral Politics in Punjab: The Study of Akali Dal', *Economic and Political Weekly*, 39, 14-15, p. 1519
- Sethi Sunil and Chawla Prabhu, "Punjab: Tinderbox of Religion and Politics", *India Today*, 31stOctober 1981, p. 32.
- 13. Tribune Bureau, "Rajiv-Akali (L) Secret Talks," *The Tribune*, 1 November 1981, p. 1
- 14. Sandhu, Kanwar, "Punjab: Normal Life at Last." *India Today*, 28 February 1993, p. 40
- 15. Singh, Bhupinder, 2010, *Punjab Politics: Retrospect and Prospect*, New Delhi: Readworthy Publications Pvt Ltd.
- 16. Singh Amrik, (ed). 1985, *Punjab in Indian Politics*, Delhi: Ajanta publications, p. 321.
- 17. Singh, Pritam, 2007, 'The Political Economy of the Cycles of Violence and Non-Violence in the Sikh Struggle for Identity and Political Power: implications for Indian Federalism', *Third World Quarterly*, 28(.3), p. 561.
- 18. "Surface calm in Punjab," Indian *Express*, 15th June, 1984.
- 19. Mitra, Subrata K, 2006. The Puzzle of India's Governance: Culture, Context and Comparative Theory, New York : Routledge.
- 20. Pumia, Sumandeep Kaur, 2009. Electoral Politics in Punjab: Emerging Trends and Changing Patterns (1966-2009), New Delhi : Mohit Publications, 66-67
- 21. Singh, Gurharpal, 1994 Communism in Punjab: a study of the movement up to 1967, New Delhi :Ajanta Publications, p. 411
- 22. Sidhu, Lakhwinder Singh, Gurpreet Singh Brar and Sumandeep Kaur Punia, eds., *Politics in Punjab 1966-2008*, Chandigarh: Unistar Books Pvt Ltd, 2009. p. 339.
- Pritam Singh, 'The Political Economy of the Cycles of Violence and Non-Violence in the Sikh Struggle for Identity and Political Power: implications for Indian Federalism', *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 28, No.3, 2007, p. 561.
- 24. Human Rights Watch and Ensaaf report titled 'Protecting the Killers: A Policy of Impunity in Punjab, India, Vol. 19, No 14(c), October 2007, p.16 . Source: www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/india1007webw cover.pdf
- 25. Wallace, Paul, 'Religious and Secular Politics in Punjab: The Sikh Dilemma in Competing Political Systems', in Paul Wallace and Surendra Chopra (eds) *Political Dynamics of Punjab*, Amritsar : Guru Nanak Dev University, 1988, pp. 1-2

How to cite this article:

Koyel Basu (2017) 'The Khalistan Movement and Human Rights Violations in Punjab', *International Journal of Current Advanced Research*, 06(12), pp. 8038-8047. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.24327/ijcar.2017.8047.1277
